
PA10-139 
 SB302 
 House 5445-5448, 5497-5499 7 
 Housing 64, 66, 70-72, 113, 114, 231 8 
 Planning & Dev. 219-236, 261-265 23 
 Senate 2976, 3181-3182, 4104, 4124- 8 
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

THE CLERK: 

397 
May 5, 20i0 

on page 28, C~lendar 507, substitute for Senate 

Bill N-Umber 3""02, AN ACT. CONCERNING S~TATE FUNDING OF 

AF"FORDABLE· HOUSIN:G. LOCAT.ED IN FIYE HUNDRED YEAR OLD 

FLOOD PLAIN.S, favorable reported, tb_e· Committ.ee on 

Co.mmerce •. 

'DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY:. 

Representative Gentile. 

REP. GENTILE (i04th): 

Thank jou, Mr. Speaker. "Mt. Speaker, I move for 

· acceptance of the joint commit t.e.e' s favo·rable report· 

and passage of the "bill in conc.urre:nce with the 

S~nate. 

DEPUTY SP-EAKER GODFREY: 

Question is on passa-ge. 

Representativ~ G.entile. 

REP. GENTILE (104th): 

I'm sorry. 

Mr. Speaker, 'the Clerk is in possession of LC.O 

54 9J. I ask that he call it .. and I b:e -allowed to 

summarize. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Mr. Clerk, please call LCO 4597~ which will be 

designated House Amendment· Schedule "A.;, 

005445 
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

THE CLERK:. 

398 
May 5, 2010 

LCO Numb.e.r 5497, ·House "A," ·offered by 

Representativ·es Sharkey, Roldan., et al. 

DEPUTY SP-EAKER GODFREY: 

The. gentlewoman w·ould li.ke leave to summarize. 

Is there an,y objection? Hearing ·rione, Repre.sentative 

Gentile. 

REP. GENTILE (104th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, this is a 

strike all amendment. And basically what the 

amendment will do is it is a representa-tion. of 

negotiated lan_gua.ge agreed upon with DEP, DECO., and 

housing advocates. And it· gives all of them a level 

of comfort to .:maintain agenc·y regul-ations and . 
standards and protection. and safety, and allows access 

to a potential feder.al pool. of money of between 30 to 

40 million dollars for economic development. I urge 

adoption. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Question is on adoption. Will you remark.? 

Representative Miller, would you care to remarl< 

on House A? 

Representative Miller, yes or no? 

REP. L. MlLLER ( 122nd) : 

"005446 
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399 
Ma_y 5, 2010 

Yes. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I'ye got to get up 

and $peak in favor of tne amencbnent and caution the 

people that are s~;>onsoring it to mq..ke -sure that the 

elevation -o·f these pro,Pe.rties a:r;e at the r_igbt 

~levation because there is a five hundred year 

flood is nothinq to sneeze at. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Not. enough sandbag.s .- Than.k you, rna' am: Mr. 

Mi"ller. 

Will you reii).ark :eurtne.r on House Amendment· 

Schedule "A?" 

~ow~.let me tr_y your mind-s. All those in favor . 

signify by saying aye . 

. REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye .•. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GO_DFREY :· 

Opposed, nay. The ayes have i.t. The amendment is 

-adopt·ed. Will you remark· :eurt'be,r on the bill as. 

amended? R~presentative Gentile. 

REP. GENTILE {104th): 

No, M-r. Speaker, the adoption -=- the amendment 

_becomes the bill. I move for pas· sa-ge.-

Mr . .Speaker. I mo.ve for con·sen:t. 

DEPPTY SPEAKER GODFRE~: 

005447 
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400 
May 5, 2010 

Without objection, this item is moved to the 

consent calendar. 

Mr. Clerk, 497. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 26, Calendar nope, not on page 26. It 

is on page 25, Calendar 4.87, Sena·te Bill Number 250, 

AN ACT CONCERNING ANATOMICAL GIFTS, fa·vorab,le 

reporting, Committee on Judiciary. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Representative Heinrich. 

REP. HEINRICH (101st): 

Thank you, Mr.. Speaker. .Mr.. Speaker, I mo_ve 

acceptance of" the joint committee's .favorable ·report 

and pass.ag~ of .the bill in concurrence with ·the 

Senate. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

The question is on pc;~.ssage and .concurrence. 

Representa·t.:l ve Heinrich. 

REP .. HEIN.RICH ( lOist) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. This b~ll i$ an 

important update to Connecticut's Uniform Anatomical 

Gift Act. 

The Clerk is in pos·se.ssi·on of an. amendment, LCO 

4847, previously designated as Senate Amendment "A." 

005448 
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Repr·es.e.ntative Roy .. 

ij:E,P. ROY (119th): 

449 
May 5, 201.0 

Mr. Speaker, without obje~tien~ can I move this 

t·o consent? 

DE'PUTY SPEAKER G.ODFRE.Y ~ 

Without objection, this item. is moved to the 

consent cal.endar. 

Ladies and gentlemen, I'm going to call on 

005497 

Repres.entative .Olson t·o .c.all today'.s consent calendar. 

Representative Olson. 

REP.. OLSON ( 4.6.th) : 

Thank you, Mr. Spea.ke£... We are about to vote on $8tt(i .$83t>J,. 

today' s lengthy consent calendar.. T.he i terns we have ~3Q) /1853'1 
~S'BJ5S. !/8.115" 

moved to consent are: 
313tfll .<16·'1.21 I 

Calendar Numbers· 499, .487, 180', 5'07, 430, 396, 
38/J.J 8f,cJJ.1 

-5"35, 4·97, .522', 514' 5!'0, 155, 466. and 489'. 

M.r . .Speaker. 

Thank you,St3~10 #B9+).n 

~8'3S""tf ~fs dJl 
DEPUTY SPEA~ER GODFREY: 

Thank you., madam.. And as ,soon as we get t.his u,p 

on the board. 

Representative Olson. 

RE.P. • OLSON ( 4 6'th) : 

Th.an.k you, Mr. Speaker,. Actually-, we .have 

·already voted on .item. 430. I want to thank· 

. I 
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.May 5, 2010 

Re.pre·sentativfi! Hamzy for being so diligent and 

wa.tching the .calendar. I ·ma.ke a ·motion t'o remove Item 

4370. from the cons·ent c·alendar. Thank you·, .Mr.· 

Speake.r. 

DEPUTY s·PEAKER GODFREY: 

I believe. we have corre.cted the er·rO'r .. 

As you,. can see, ·toe co.nsent calenda.r is on the 

board. .Representative Olson 11-as movecl passage of the 

bills on the consent calendar. 

Staf·f and guests, pleas~ come to the well of the 

house. Members, take your sea·ts, the machine will be 

opened. . .::;:. 

THE CLERK: 

Xhe House of Representatives is voting· by roll 

call. Members to the Chambe-r. The l:lo:u.se i~ yotin·g 

today' s consent. calendar b_y roll call. . M~mbers· to the 

Chamber. 

SPEAKER DONOVAN: 

Have all the members voted? Have all. the members 

voted? Please check the rol.l .call board and make sure 

your votes were p.roper:ly cast. If all. the members 

have voted, the machine will be locJc·ed. C.l.erk, 

please announce the. tally. C'lerk, please announce t~oe 

tally . 

005498 
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

THE CLERK: 

On today' S· c.onsen't calendar . 
. 
TO·tal Number Voting 150 

~ecessary for Adoptio~ 76 

Those voting Ye:a 150 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent ~nd .not. voting 1 

SPEAKER DONOVAN·:. 

The consent. calendar ·passes. 

Represerttative Olson. 

'REP. OLSON (46th.) : 

•- Thank you, Mr. Spea·ker. I move to 

45.1 
May 5, 2010 

I move for·.: . 

the immediate transmission o:f all times act:ed upon 

tha.t reguire furthler action in. ·the Senate. Th.anl<. you, 

Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER DONOVAN: 

Motion for immediat.e· transmittal to the Senate of 

all items acted upon needing further action. Any 

objection? Hea.ring none, the bills and items are 

.imm.ed.iately transm.it.ted. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar 430 --

Will the Cler.k pl.ease cal:.J. Calendar 422 .. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 19, Calendar· 422, Senate Bill Number 430; · 

005499 
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SENATE 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

261 
May 3, 2010 

Calendar page 23, Calendar 541, House Bill 5241, 

move to place that item on the Consent Calendar. 
' 

THE CHAIR:· 

Seeing no ~bjection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar page 32, Calendar 218, Senate Bill 302, 
I • 

move to place the item on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered . 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

·Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar page 33, Calendar 231, Senate Bill 292, 

move to place the item on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Excuse me sir there is an objection on the floor. 

002976 

Senator Musto you have an objection on Calendar 231? 

Could you please use your microphone sir? 
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466 
May 3, 2010 

calendar page 32, Calendar 218, Substitute for Senate 

Bill 302; Calendar 223, Substitute for Senate Bill 380; 

003181 

Calendar 230, _Senate Bill 283; calendar page 33, Calendar 

235, Substitute for Senate Bill 216; calendar page 34, 

Calendar 258, Substitute for Senate Bill 274; calendar 

page 35, Calendar 316, Substitute for Senate Bill 278; 

calendar page 36, Calendar 318, Substitute for Senate 

Bill 418 and calendar page 40, Calendar 546, Senate 

Resolution Number 17. 

Mr. President, I believe that completes the items 

placed on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

The machine is open on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CLERK: 

The Senate is voting by roll call on the 

Consent Calendar. Will all senators please 

return to the chamber? The Senate is voting by 

roll on the Consent Calendar. Will all senators 

please return to the chamber? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senators please check the board to make 

certain that your vote is properly recorded. If 

all Senators have voted and all Senators votes 

are properly recorded, the machine will be locked 
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SENATE 

and the Clerk may take a tally. 

THE CLERK: 

467 
May 3, 2010 

Motion is on passage of Consent Calendar 

Number 1. 

Total Number Voting 35 

Those Voting Yea 35 

Those Voting Nay 0 

Those Absent, Not Voting 1 

THE CHAIR: 

Consent Calendar 1 is adopted. 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, I would yield the floor to any 

members for announcements or points of personal 

privilege. 

THE CHAIR: 

Are there announcements or points of personal 

003182 

privilege? Are there announcements or points of personal 

privilege? 

Seeing none, Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President . 
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550 
May 5, 2010 

Mr. President, also, Substitute Senate Bill Number 

.302, move to place the i tern on the. consent c·alendar. 

THE .CHAIR: 

·Motion on the floor.to plac~ this item on conse~t. 

Seeing no obj ect.io.n, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, than·k you, Mr. President. 

~oving back; Mr. President, to Senate Agenda 

004104 

Numbe~ 4, previously adopted, move for suspension to take 

up an item on Senate Agenda t:JU.mber-4 for purposes of 

placi~g it on the consent calendar. 

TBE CHAlR: 

Without objection~ sir? 

Please proceed. 

SENATOR LOONEY:. 

Yes, thank·you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, under -- on Senate Agenda Number 4 

under Disagreeing Act·ions, Substitute Senate Bill Number· 

.201. I move to pl~ce thi.s item on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAI~: 

Motion· on the floor to place item on the consent 

· c~)..e·ndar. Without objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, ,Mr. P.re.sident. 
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570 
May 5, 2010 

Calling from ;Agenda Number 4, Substitute for Senate 

Bill 201. 

Senate Age·nda 'Number 8, Substitute for House Bill 

004124 

5398, Substitute for House Senate Bill 175, Substitute 

.for Senate Bill 30.e. 

Returning to the calendar -- beQinning on calendar 

page 5, Calendar Number 315, House Bill 5264. 

Calertdar page.6, C~lendar 378, Substitute for or--

correction -- House Bill 5197. 

Calendar page 8, Calendar -- correction, returning 

back ·to ·page 5, Calendar 295·, .Substitute for House Bill 

5114 -- correction~ not Calendar 295, it's Calendar 294, 

House Bill 53-91 . 

Returning to calendar page 6, Calendar Number 378, 

House Bill 5197_. 

~alendar page 8, Calendar Number 440, Substitut·e for 

House Bill 5113. Calendar page 441 -- Calendar 441, 

Substitute for House BilL 5109. 

ca·lendar page 9, Calenda:r: 4 4 4, .House Bill 5500. 

calendar" 5 -- 41 --

Calendar page 9, Calendar 444, House Bill 5500; · 

Calendar 4555, House Bill 5202; Calendar 445, House Bill 

5392; C.alendar 450, House Bill 5529 . 
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571 
May 5, 2010 

Calendar page 10, Galend.ar 461, House Bill 5207; 

Calepdar 483, ·House Bill 5244. 

Calendar 484, on page 11, House Bill 5383; Calendar 

487, House Bill 5220; Calendar 488, House Bill 5297·; 

Calendar 490,· 5425 ·-- House; Calendar 496, House Bill 

5497; Calendar ~09, House Bill 5126. 

Calendar page 14, Calendar 511, House Bill 5527; 

·Calendar 514, House Bill 5426; Calendar 516; House Bi-ll 

5393. 

Calendar page 15, Calendar 520, House Bill 5336; 

Calendar 521; ~duse Bill 5424; Calendar 523, House Bill 

5223; Calendar 525, House Bill 5255 . 

Calendar page 16, Calendar 531, House Bill 5004. 

Calendar page 17, Calendar 533, House Bill 5436; 

C~lendar 540, HoUse eill 5494; Calendar 543, House Bill 

5399. 

Calendar page 18, Calendar 544, House Bill 5434; 

Cal~rtdar 547~ House Bill 5196; Calendar 548, House Bill 

5533; C~lendar 549, House Bill 5387; Calenda~ 550, House 

Bill 5471; Calendar 551, House Bill 5413; Calenda~ 552, 

House B'ill 5163; Calenda·r 553·, House Bill 5159. 

Calendar page 19, Calendar 554, House Bill 5164 . 

004125 
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Calendar page 20, Calendar 556,_House Bill 5498; 

004126. 

Galendar 557, _Hous_e Bill 5270; _559, House Bill 5407; 56'2, 

House Bill 5253; and Hbus~ Bill ~- Calendar 5~3, House 

Bill 5~40; Calendar 567; House Bill 5371; and Calendar 

573, I-Jouse Bill 5'371. 

Mr. President, I believe that _compl_etes the items 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr:. Clerk, could you please give me on Calendar 567, 

do you have 5516, sir? 

THE CLERK: 

What -- what calendar? 

THE CHAIR: 

567 on page 22. 

THE CLERK: 

It's 5516. 

THE CHAIR: 

Yes, sir. Okay. 

Ma.chine ' s open. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate roll call vote hC!,s been ordered in the 

Senate on the· consent calendar. Will all Senat_ors please 

return to the_ chamber. Immediate roll_call has been ordered iii the Senate on the 

.~ilsent calendar. Will all Senators please return to the chamber, 
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THE CHAIR: 

573 
May 5, 2010 

Have all Senators vo.ted? Please check your. 

vote. The machine will be locked. ~he Clerk 

will call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motj,.on .:l.s on adopt·ion of Consent 

Calendar Number 2. 

Total number voting 35 

Neces·sary f·or Adopt.ion 18 

Those. voting "Yea 35 

Those voti,ng Nay· 0 

Those absent and not voting 1 

THE CHAIR: 

Conse.nt Calendar Number 2 passes. 

Senator. Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY.: 

Y~s,·Mr. ·pr~sident. 

M~. President -- Mr. Pr~sident, before 

moving to adjourn, I would like to. ensure the 

entire chamber will wish Laura Stefan, S~nator 

McDonald'. s aide,. my former intern, a happy 

birthday. 

And wi.t·h that --and w.ith.that, Mr. 

•. Pre.sident, I would move the s·enate stand adjourn 

004127 
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ALBERTA WITHERSPOON: We .just had a ·new election. 
We just got -a new slate of officers --

·REP·. MORRIS : Okay. 

ALBERTA WITHERSPOON: which RAB. boards used t·o 
be called "voices" --

REP. MORRIS: All ~ight. 

ALBERTA WITHE,RSPOON: -- ·anq once this had some tax 
·problems;· ~orne fede·ral tax problems.; so they 
hadto. eradicate voices, and they-- they 
formed RAB, resident advisory ~card . 

. ~EP. MORRIS: .Thank you very much. 

ALBERTA WITHE~~POON: You're welcome. 

REP"' BUTLER: Thank you for raising this point·. 

ALBERTA-WITHERSPOON: Thank you. 

REP. BUTLER: Next, we'il have David Fink, followed 
by Patricia H~yer. 

DAYIP FINK: Repre~entative Green, Senator Gomes, 
members of· -the commit tee . 

I'm David Firik, Policy Director for the 
Partnership for Strong Communities. We are a 
s~_atewide housing policy organization that, 
advocat.es and ed,ucates for an end to 
qomeles.sness and creation of affordable 

000064 

housing and development of strong, vibrant _· c_ n_ ?.Jl 
communities. _:z_Q:/ __ _ 

.. go :?o2 
I'm here today to just testify b:r::~efly on · 
three differ~nt bills than· you heard ~efore. -Jd:t?.i'?J 7/ 
The :first, Senate Bill 321, AN ACT C~NCERNING 
TliE STATE'S CONSOLIDATED PLAN FOR HOUSIN.G AND 
COMMUNITY DEVE.LOPMENT, is· designed, as we 
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We believe S.B. 302, which is now before the 
Planning anO. Development Committee, is a more 
expansive and powerful tool to accomplish that 
goal, bu·t. we nonetheless support S. B. 317. 

Finally, we cannot support· Raised Bill 5371, 
AN ACT: CONCERNING A .PI-LOT PROGRAM 'FOR 
AFFORD~LE HOU_SING REPLACEMENT. Allowing a 
:replacement ratio of one .new u~it for two 
units tha.t were sold, demolished or otherwise 
made unavailable couid severely deplete the 
.stock of afford~ble unit_s. · 

While the criterion used in the bill .might be 
well-meani-ng, .allowing the one to two ratio 
only in municipalities where more than 
10 percent of the housing stock is ~ons'idered 
affordable under the definition of 8; 8-30g, 
it's ~bad criterion. 

Imagine _allowing two units to be. destroyed. for 
every one created in such cities as Hartford, 
New.Haven, Bridgeport, New Britain, w~ere the 
affordable units t·otal more than 10 percent, 
but where the supply remains Short. Tha.t 
would be a big mistake. 

And I than:k you for the cha·nce to test-ify. 
I • m happy t.o answer any ques.tions. 

REP. BUTLER: Thank you. 

Are there any questions? 

Representative Green. 

REP. GREEN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

Just some brief comments on the -- the three 
different bills that you co~mented on. Let me 
start wt th the last one· first on the -- the 
pilot program for affordable. housing . 

000066 
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, needs to be some· movement there, and so I 
think we'd have to look at that. 

On the_Sena:te Bill 3i7, which you support, 
Plartnirig arid Development has s~nt a.Bill 302. 

·_Cart you m_aybe j·us.t quickly tell me -what might 
·be one or· two of the differences that, again, 
anq'at·some point there's-- these two might 
merge,· but t·hat bill is .. m9re expansive and 
powerfu·l. --

DAVtD FINK:.·· Right. Well, I don't -- I don't --

REP. GREEN: -- but what might be one or two of the 
di f f erence.s? 

DAVID· FINK: -- have them both in front me now, but 
I, as I r~call, 302 sets out that the -- the 
commissiop.e-r of economic and community 
deve~opm~~t is empowered. to determine that 
development in the f-lood plain woutd not 
dam_age environmental quality or flood control 
efforts or otherwise threaten public health 
and safe.ty·-. It's just a bit more expansive _ 
in -- in ~ t ' s language . _ So -- but --- but .both 
ideas are fine, and it's a good way to take 
make use of exl.sting density and exis·ting 
structures. 

REP. GREEN: Okay. And on the other bill of the 
lo~g-'range, Senate Bill 321, the State's 
Consolidated Plan for Housing Commu:n,ity 

. Develo_pment, and._ b~ing a -- involved with all 
of these thirtgs, :r think, do a lot of very 
good and posit:Lv~ work around housing, 
especially a;-ound information and research. 

Do you find the r.eports from DECD about long
range _pay'ing and -around housing - -- the housing 
developmen't -- to be useful? Do they tend to 
be outdated, and I -- I would like to make 
sure the ~tate agency is really responding, I 

000070 

.. 



•• 

• 

• 

65 
cip/gbr HOUSING COMMITTEE 

March 4, 2010 
1:00 P.M. 

thin~, to some of the real needs and some 
suggest·ions . 

So there would-- how do you find just those· 
re~orts -- and, again, we're trying to 
consolidate, we're· trying to make S_l,lre the 
information is still useful -- do you find it 
that way? 

DAVID FINK: I think that th~y have gotten better. 
I think in previous years, they ..;._ the_y were a 
little out of date, and ther~ was less 
planning and more ju·st a recitation of 
stati-stics, which -- which are not - .... I mean, 
they're valuable to have those numbers there. 

I think DECO in the last few years has become 
a lot more responsive. They have sought 
comment. Our -- th~ Partnership -for Strong 
Communities is working very closely with the·m. 
We hav_e: offered lots of comme-nts, as has the 
Housing Coalition and other groups, and 
they've incorporated that information, and I 
think that the -.:. the plan thi-s year i~ a much . 
better plan than what was ·produced years ago._ 

I -- I- guess·,_ -in working clos-ely with them; we 
found that i-t-· s a very labor intensive ef£ort. 
And if, as they say,_ they can combine in one 
_consoiida.ted plan good work, not have to SI>end 
as much time and spend the remaining time 
to -- to do .more _strategic; planning, then 
that's fine, and I think it behooves the 
General Assembly to make sure that- that will 
happen. 

I -- I right now believe that the people in 
charge of DECO want that. to happen, and I 
trust them. Of ·course, you know, 
commissioners change and other people· change, 
and so I think you're right to be concerned 
that -- that the_re are standards set forth in 

000071 
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the legislation that will make sure that it's 
a usable ~ocument. 

REP. GREEN: Thank you. 

REP. BUTLER: Okay. 

Are the;re any other questions? 

Representative Morris. 

REP. MORRIS: Yes, and be -- you know, bear with me 
as I try to fram~ -- frame the question. 
It '·S -- it's in response to the inquiry tha:t 
Representative Green gave you, and -- and as I 
lo.ok at the legislation for the bill and 
thinking about the· scenario where there may 
be, you ·know, SO units of housing in a complex 
s.omeplace that may be empty for ten years, 
which is a long period of time. 

I don't -know whether I should direct the 
question towards this gentleman or towards 
you, Mr. Chair. First; I'm not certain 
whether those houses are -- and I'm pretty 
sure -- I think I know the ans~er -- that 
they're probably included in -- in the number 
that that municipality is allowed to use as 
affordable housing under, you know, under 
the -- under ·the ordinance, right? Okay. 

So if that's-- if that's the case,_which 
which I have- a problem with that, that's 
probably a bi.ll I' 11 want to look .at making a 
change to, he -.,. this -- this bill s~ys that,. 
you know, after a hearing, in order for you to 
do -- we're going to do this piloti but one of 
the cri t·eria would be that an -- an adequate 
supply of low- or moderate-income rental 
housing exists in the municipali~y in which 
the project is located. And I think a.bout 
that line in -- in regard to this scenario . 
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And and I,. you know, I can r_eally 
sympathize with the desire to be able to 
handle it without having to go into court and 
without having to·bring in lawyers, and I 
_think that, you know, with more training, 
police officers will be able to -- to mak·e 
thos!9 judgments more consistently, but I think 
it_' s really important to realize that they're 
nuance judgments. 

It ''s _not -- I_ mean, it 1 s -- there 1 s just no 
way, because life is so complicated; It's 
just not _eiimple, ·and everybody's situations 
have -- bav~·, you know, wr~nkles to them that 
you -- you :can't -- there's -- there's just 
not going to be an easy way --.you know, an· 
on/off switch for something ·like this. It -
.it will take training and time. 

REP. BUTLER: All r_ight.. Well, thank y()u, and 
thanks to· your testimony and those earlier. 
It Is just helping everybody to understand' 'this 
a lot be·tter. Thank you . 

SALLY_ZANGER: Thank you. 

REP. BUTLER: Okay. Is Neil Griffin here? 

NEIL GRI:FFIN: Good afternoon, Chairman Green, 
members of the Housing Committee. 

My name is Neil Griffin. I'm the Vice 
President -of Housing and Legislation for 
Conne·cticut-NAHRO, and I'm the Executive 
Director of the Glastonbury Housing Authority. 

I'm here speaking on.behalf of Conrt-NAHRO's 
Executive -Board and the member agencies. I'd 
like to express our support for Senate 

- Bill 317, House Bill 5371, and our opposition 
to Senate Bill 318~. House Bill 373, and Senate 
Bill 320 . 
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Conn-NAHRO would like to thank the .Housing 
Committee's e~fort to preserve the affordable 
housing and lc:>w- income hou:sing ·that • s been 
previously developed in the 500-year flood 
plain. Senate Bill 317 will allow an 
opportunity to access not only state f_unds, 
l:>ut federal funds .administered by the state as 
well in s.everal communi ties throughout the 
state, including Bridgeport, Ansonia, 
Hartford, S.tamford and Glastonbury. All have 
properties that exist in this flood plain. 
There's several others as well. 

As mentioned before, (inaudible) think -- we 
think some of the language in Senate Bill 302 ,, 
particul·arly the langua·ge that .allows the 
exemption to any unit on the most current 
affordable housing appeals list, opens up the· 
possibility to a larger spectrum of affordable 
and low-income ·housing, not only the state 
housing po;rtfolio. ·so we'd urge the committee 
to look at that language as well . 

And we find the language on lines 122 through 
124, which mentions· 11 provided such units were 
buil"t in compliance with the flood map at the 
time of construction 11 could creat~ some 
confusion, since at the t;i.m:e of constructio_n, ,. 
most of .these units in- the 500-year flood 
pla-in wa:sn It mUCh Of a COnCern tO a"nybody in 
the early seventies, fifties and sixties. 

In light of the fact that a building permit 
was issued and the local zoning was looked at 
when they were constructed in the past act, we 
would suggest you. look at that language, and 
we would urge.you to consider removing it . 

.As f"or the House Bill 5371, we -- we believe 
it provides a!l opportunity to eyaluate the 
redevelopment of various properties to 
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Testimony to the Housing Committee by 
David Fink. Policy Director, Partnership for Strong Communities 

Thursday, March 4, 2010 

Representative Green,. Senator Gomes, members of the Housing Committee, 

I am David Fink, policy director of the Partnership for Strong Communities. 
We are a statewide housing. policy organization that engages civic and political 
support to solve homelessness, create affordable housing and develop strong, vibrant 
communities. 

I am here today to briefly comment on three bills before you. 
The first, SB 321, An Act Concerning the State's COnsolidated Plan-for 

Housing and Community Development, is designed, as we understand, to allow the 
s~te's consolidated plan to offer a full blu~rint for the state's coordinated housing 
goals, rather than continuing DECD to also have to· produce a Long-Range State 
Housing Plan:. DECD reports that d.ata_normally included in the Long-Range plan 
would be available in its annual repprt and confining blueprint {or state housing 
policy in the consolidated plan would better focus attention on funding priorities and 
avoid conflicting timetables for-achieving those priorities. 

The Partnership is sympathetic to DECO's efforts to avoid duplication in its 
work and could support the ~e outlined in SB 321; but only"ifthe Cop.solidated 
Pl.ari compreh~ively-lays out a coordinated strategy for- maximizing !!tate and federal 

· funds, in conjunction with CHF A, to produce housing at very low-, low- and 
moderate income levels, and supportive housing and housing plus services ~r people 
who are disabled, ~derly and homeless. 

In this era of scarce resorts, we would be the last to (:ompel a resource
strapped agency to do work twice. But we want to ensure that nothing is lost in the 
effort to J)lan for Connecticut's many vi~ housing needs. Jt66 ;]( 

We· strongly support the second bill, SB 317, An Act Concerning Buildings 
Located Within the Five-H~died-Year Floodplain. Such legislation, allowing state 
investment to rehabilitate existing affordable-housing, will help preserve existing 
units at a .time when the supply of affordable Units is short. We believe SB302. ilo~ 
before the Planning and Development Committee, is a more expansive and powerful 
tool to accomplish that goal, but we nonetheless support SB317. 
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SENATOR COLEMAN: Okay. Thank you. 

REP. SHARKEY: Thank you. 

Are there questions from members of the 
committee? If not, thank you. 

I think it would be helpful as we're drafting 
the final version, to act or not act on this 
bill, if we couid get some written testimony 
from the City about this. 

We don't have any written testimony in front 
of us other than your oral testimony. So for 

·other members of the committee, that will be 
helpful, and any other supporting documents 
you can provide us either from the rating 
agencies or from other sources. 

CHRIS WOLF: Very good. Thank you very much for 
your time . 

REP. SHARKEY: Thank you. 

CHRIS WOLF: Appreciate it. 

REP. SHARKEY: Next on our list is Neil Griffin 
followed by Andrew Daniels. 

I noticed that you both are from the same 
organization. Do you want to testify at the 
same time? Or 

A VOICE: (inaudible) . 

REP. SHARKEY: Okay. Thank you. 

NEIL GRIFFIN: Good afternoon, Representative 
Starkey, Senator Coleman -- Sharkey, excuse 
me -- and the members of the Planning and 
Development Committee. My name is Neil 
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Griffin. I'm the vice president of housing 
and legislation for Connecticut NAHRO, and I'm 
also the executive director o~ the Glastonbury 
Housing Authority. 

Speaking on behalf of the Conn NAHRO's 
executive board and members, agencies, I would 
like to express support for Senate Bill 302. 

Conn NAHRO strongly supports the committee's 
efforts to preserve Connecticut's low income 
and affordable housing that was developed 
within the 500 year floodplain. Some of the 
communities that are impacted by this include: 
Bridgeport, Ansonia, Hartford, Stamford and 
Glastonbury. And what this bill would allow 
for is access to state and federal funds 
administered by the state to allow for 
modernization efforts, rehabilitation efforts 
and to preserve the housing. 

During our -- by way of our research we found 
that most of the towns in -- or all of the 
177 towns in Connecticut participate in the 
National Flood Insurance-Program. And in my 
written testimony we ask you to take a look at 
the language found in lines 138 through 143. 
But the _requirement of a commissioner sign 
off; we found that type of sign off.is 
occurring during the zoning process ·at the 
local municipality. 

Part of ~heir responsibilities as 
participating in the National Flood Insurance 
Program is to issue or deny floodplain 
development or building permits and to inspect 
all floodplain development to ensure that 
there's compliance with the ordinance and 
regulations. 

We would hope that, you know, by either adding 
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an 11 0r, 11 or·removing the commissioner 
requirement and putting it to the local level 
would probably -- would eliminate a duplicate 
of efforts that's already occurring during the 
formal zoning review of the building.permit 
presently. 

In the hopes of keeping my te.stimony brief, 
I'll leave it at that and -- any questions 
that you have. 

REP. SHARKEY: To what-degree are local housing 
authorities having this problem now? This 
came to our attention through some Legislators 
who expressed concerns about this. But 
previous to that I hadn't -- personally, I 
just hadn't heard much about it, so I'm 
interested in what the experience actually is. 

NEIL GRIFFIN: I can speak for Glastonbury where we 
have a senior elderly on disabled property, 
where a portion of the property falls in the 
500 year floodplain. We have been struggling 
to find resources to gap finance the 
rehabilitation of the property, which hasn't 
had any substantive repairs done to it since 
it was built in 1970. 

It's at a point where it needs -- it's 
borderline on being in distress. And we're 
trying to remodel units that were built with 
295 square feet in total size to make them a 
little more marketable. 

So accessing -- without being in the 500 year 
floodplain, we can't access any CDBG home 
money or any other state money b~cause of this 
prohibition of the 500 year floodplain and 
critical activities falling within it. So 
and this is occurring in other communities 
that have similar problems . 
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I believe Ansonia has a property it's looking 
to redevelop, which has also fallen in the 500 
year floodplain. We're aware of Bridgeport 
having properties in the 500 year floodplain 
which will come up -- or need for remodeling 
money, if not already. Maybe they just 
haven't been exploring this option, because 
presently the consolidated application between 
CHFA and DECO to access money in past years 
has had a strict language; basically said, we 
will not cons~der an application if your 
property falls in the 500 year floodplain. So 
you didn't even get off the starting block. 

And if you could, there's this readiness to 
proceed evaluation criteria in there, so that 
if you fell in the 500 year floodplain you 
would already be at a loss of competing for 
the scarce source of funds because you're not 
really ready to proceed . 

REP. SHARKEY: Okay. And I think in a day and age 
when.we're trying to encourage infill 
development and redevelopment of properties, 
you know, obviously Connecticut is home to a 
lot of mill properties·and historic properties 
that were built intentionally, right? In -
next to rivers and in floodplains for 
commercial purposes. To have that kind of 
restriction, I think, unduly ties our hands. 

But Representative Aman. 

REP. AMAN: Yes. Just for a little bit of 
clarification. The -- is it any part of the 
property that's within the 500· year floodplain 
that's causing the problem or is it that part, 
the structure, the insurable structures are 
within the 500 year floodplain, or is it both? 
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NEIL GRIFFIN: I believe it's both. Because of 
when they do a search on the property, they 
look at the whole property and as it falls 
into th~ 500 year floodplain. I believe in 
the case in Hartford -- Westbrook, I'm not 
sure if the building itself f_alls in the 500 
year floodplain, but the -- a potion of the 
property does, in fact, fall in the 500 year 
floodplain. 

So I know in Glastonbury we had a corner of 
one building involved until FEMA redesigned 
the flood maps last year. Now we lost -- or 
almost half the property has fallen into the 
500 year floodplain due to the change in the 
map locations. 

So to answer your question, I couldn't answer 
what they DEP's intent was, but it's our 
understanding that is even if a portion of the 
property, not so much if the insurable 
-buildings fall into it, that·it would have to 
go through the review process, which thereby 
prohibits you from really being ready to 
proceed. 

REP." AMAN: So to take an extreme example, if you 
had a building that was a mile from the river, 
but the property itself stretched all the way 
down to the river, it would be ineligible for 
funding under this program or any other --

· NEIL GRIFFIN: I believe it would at least have to 
go through the review process, which thereby 
essentially prevents you from proceeding 
anywhere. Yes. 

REP. AMAN: Okay. Thank you very much. 

NEIL GRIFFIN: You're welcome . 
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REP. SHARKEY: Thank you. 

Representative Gentile. 

REP. GENTILE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

Neil, thank'you for testimony and I appreciate 
you coming up to give it since Ansonia is 
involved in this. But I do have a que~tion 
for you regarding the elimination of lines 
138 to 143. Is it your understanding, as I 
heard you testify, that this is alr~ady 
occurring? 

So -- and when you say that, do you mean that 
the commissioner is already signing off at the 
local level, or you want to give the authority 
to the local level? 

NEIL GRIFFIN: I'm seeking to give the authority to 
the local level in speaking with our community 
development director and our inland wetlands 
waterway commission. 

They're already reviewing this, the criteria 
asked for in the bill in evaluating it, the 
impact on the watershed and upstream. And 
this is part of their permitting process for 
us to do any work in there. And as we read, 
we found ~n the National Flood Insurance 
Program part of the municipa1's 
.responsibilities as participating in that is 
to administer these regulations locally. 

REP. GENTILE: And if I understand it correctly, 
these communities that participate in the 
National Flood Insurance Program, .are their 
standards not more strict? 

NEIL GRIFFIN: They have to adhere to the local 
floodplain ledgers and regulations set by the 
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flood insurance program or the states, which 
ever are stricter. 

REP. GENTILE: ~hank you. 

NEIL GRIFFIN: You•re welcome. 

REP. GENTILE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

REP. SHARKEY: I just want to follow up on that, 
too. With regard to that language, is it 
possible, and maybe our LCOs can answer this, 
but when the language in the bill talks about 
the commissioner we know that in our system in 
Connecticut local wetlands agencies are a 
function of DEP. And therefor~, when you 
refer to wetlands agencies, oftentimes 
there•s -- they're used interchangeably.· 

Commissioner implies that it•s the 
commissioner through the local wetlands 
agency. Is that perhaps what•s being 
contemplated in this language? Or does it 
literally mean that the DEP commissioner needs 
to be --

NEIL GRIFFIN: Our concern would be at least to see 
clarification that if it was the intent. for 
just the· DECD commissioner, that they look at 
the other. If the intent was the latter, to 
allow the locals that they clarify that and 
clearly state that so that there's no --

REP. SHARKEY: So the -- I'm sorry. And so the 
commissioner to which this is referring is 
actually the DECD commissioner, not the DEP 
commissioner. 

NEIL GRIFFIN: Correct. Sorry. 

REP. SHARKEY: I'm sorry. Okay. Well that 
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actually clarifies it for me, too. Okay. 
Thank you. 

Are there other questions for members of the 
committee -- from numbers of the committee? 
If not, thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

NEIL GRIFFIN: Thank you. Have a good day. 

REP. SHARKEY: Next is Andrew Daniels from NAHRO 
followed by Rudy Mazuroski. 

ANDREW DANIELS: Good afternoon, Representative 
Sharkey, members of the Planning and 
Development Committee. My name is Andrew 
Daniels. 

A small clarification is, I'm not here as an 
officer or official member of NAHRO. I am a 
consultant who does real estate development 
and I have an interest in public policy and 
this is an area, a specific issue that has 
come up as an impediment and barrier to some 
projects that I have been working on. 

I'm going -- and have provided written 
comments. I'm going to more or less follow 
them in a certain sense, but to keep th~ngs 
moving along I'm going to paraphrase some of 
this information and then hopefully get to 
questions that are of interest to the members 
of the committee. 

The way this actually became glaringly 
apparent as an issue or barrier was in the 
·original version, the first-year version of 
the consolidated application, which is a joint 
submittal to the DECD and the housing finance 
agency. 

DECD went out of its way in the instructions 

000226 

.St23o:L . 
983Ll_ 



• 

• 

• 

69 
mb/rd/gbr PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 

COMMITTEE 

March 5, 2010 
1:00 P.M. 

to make clear that no project in a 100 year or 
500 year floodplain would be eligible for 
review, and actually required legal opinion to 
the effect of that a project was not in a 100 
year and 500 year floodplain. 

This year there is a second iteration of this 
application proc.ess. That language is 
actually folded into the background, but the 
issue still remains, that based on Connecticut 
General Statutes 25-68d, a project is not 
eligible for funding from any state agency. 
Even federal funding administered by that 
agency, and in the case of DECO, that means 
federal home funds and CDBG funds that come to 
DE~D,_ are also subject to the statute, whereas 
home funds and CDBG funds that come to an 
entitlement committee are in fact not subject 
to this requirement. 

So all money, all funding of that kind that 
comes through DECD requires if a project is 
being proposed in a 500 year floodplain -- and 
as a point of ~larification I would say that, 
if I understand the bill correctly, we're 
talking about projects between a 100 year and 
500 year floodplain. If there's any ambiguity 
to that language or ambiguity in that 
understanding, I think it would be appropriate 
to -- I think it's a simple fix, but that is 
an important issue. 

Generally speaking, what has happened is 
federal funds have gone to projects all over 
the state. There even are some state-funded 
affordable housing developments on the DECD 
appeals list that now fall in 500 year 
floodplains that are basically not eligible 
for state funding·. 

In terms of the preserv~tion of existing 
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affordable housing, this becomes a huge 
impediment, in t~at while the primary funding 
mechanism used at this time is something known 
as the "Low-Income Housing Tax Credit," which 
is a federal tax credit program under 
Section 42 of the IRS code. When you 
structure these deals, there's always a gap. 
There's always a need for some monies to come 
in to fill a funding gap between the equity 
raised through the tax credit and whatever 
mortgage can be sustained by the property. 

The pri~ary source of gap filler is programs 
managed/administered by QECD. So it basically 
makes redevelopment of existing projects 
infeasible, and in some cases where the 
expansion of the supply is being looked at 
and ·I believe Representative Sharkey mentioned 
the notion of adaptive wreaths of mills and 
other property is' our downtown infrastructure. 

You know, the pattern of development in 
Connecticut i·s a colonial pattern of 
development. And river ways were the main 
transportation modes and so that's where a 
substantial amount of infrastructure exists. 

Part of what this bill seems to be able to 
achieve is encouraging that kind of 
redevelopment, but that kind of redevelopment, 
that downtown smart growth, sustainable 
redevelopment in such a way as to, say, the 
outcome out the other side is some 
improvement. Some mitigation of investment in 
where whatever comes out the other side is 
better than what is there now in terms of 
total coverage i. coverage being building, 
paving sidewalks and items of that kind. 

In the prior testimony, Neil Griffin mentioned 
that Glastonbury, for which he is executive 
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director, you know, has some direct issues, 
but this issue pertains to many, many 
federally financed, privately owned as well as 
publ~c housing developments, including Mill 
Apartments in Meriden -- Riverside Apartments 
in Ansonia, Marina Village in Bridgeport, 
properties along the Mill River Corridor in 
Stamford, et cetera, et cetera. 

And it would be, I think, for this legislation 
to move forward because it at least opens up 
and creates an opportunity for communities to 
do planning, to look for these resources to 
help move these issues, whether its· 
preservation or expansion of affordable 
housing in such a way as to also help address 
perhaps some downtown and/or: central business 
core around river way type issues. 

Besides the notion of perhaps clarifying that 
it is a 100 to 500 year floodplain, I would 
also like to support the earlier comment that 
from a mechanism, my read of the bill is it is 
the commissioner of DEP who is being spoken 
to, but there may well be an acceptable local 
mechanism with guidance provided by DEP, or to 
the extent that it is not already provided. 

And then also to, actually another 
clarification that sort of came up was the 
notion of being absolutely clear that when we 
speak to this notion of 40 percent of units 
below 60 percent AMI and other definitions in 
here of what affordable means, that that be 
clearly targeted to the new project and not 
necessarily the old project. 

REP. SHARKEY: Okay. If you could summarize, that 
would be helpful. If you could summarize.your 
testimony . 
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ANDREW DANIELS: Yeah. And, you know, that 
would -- those are really the major points 
here. It· is something that is, I think, an 
important bill. 

And I would also point out that there's 
another Bill 317, which is analogous than that 
from a, sort of, breath of opportunity, this 
is a bill that covers more communities and 
more affordable housing and that it defines -
defined by the DECD appeals list. So it's the 
existing units that are being counted towards 
the percent goal. 

REP. SHARKEY: Okay. 

ANDREW DANIELS: Thank you very much. 

REP. SHARKEY: Thank you. 

Are there members -- are there questions from 
members of the committee? 

Representative Gentile. 

REP. "GENTILE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

Andrew, good afternoon. Thank you for being 
so patient this afternoon. 

ANDREW DANIELS: Thank you. 

REP. GENTILE: Appreciate you coming. 

It's my understanding that this bill, 302, is 
broadly written so that it can impact any 
municipality in the state of Connecticut. 
It's purposely written that way, correct? 

ANDREW DANIELS: Yes. 
REP. GENTILE: Okay. And also, with regard to 
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funding at DECD, it's my understanding that 
this affects federal funds that DECD collects. 
Is that not right? Money that comes in from 
the federal government to DECD --

ANDREW DANIELS : Correct . 

REP. GENTILE: for programs within the state of 
Connecticut. Okay. 

So that being the case, if we're not allowed 
to redevelop these particular properties 
because of this limitation, what has happen~d 
with that money, or is happening with that 
money? Is it just sitting there and not being 
used? 

ANDREW DANIELS: There is -- and I think I'm not 
sort of revealing something that is not 
generally known -- there is clearly a need for 
or in insufficient amount of money _to develop 
affordable housing based on statewide demand,, 
waiting lists and other indicators. 

What may be a balancing issue here is there 
are existing developments that, in a matter of 
speaking, are going to be and are financially 
stranded and cannot be redeveloped, ·and may be 
able to be maintained and preserved on a much 
lower per unit cost than some of the ways this 
money is now targeted for new development, new 
construction, in some cases substantially 
higher per unit costs outside of areas. In 
some cases, involving not land in the 500 year 
floodplain, but certainly taking existing open 
space in other land. 

There's a sort of notion here that would open 
up opportunities for communities, towns and 
cities to focus in on their more downtown 
cores as well as look at (inaudible) I think 
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is a crucial issue, it doesn't help to develop 
ten units of new affordable housing at the 
risk of losing 20 units of existing housing 
because they hap.pen to be in a 500 year 
floodplain. 

REP. GENTILE: Okay. And Mr. Chair, if I could 
follow that up? 

With regard to downtowns, since many of our 
downtowns are built along a lot ·of our river 
ways, does this only afford to -- does this 
only apply to affordable housing or can it be 
used for any economic development? 

In other words we know that research shows 
that we have to bring housing to our 
downtowns, but ·if we were going to rehab some 
of our factories for some retail, some 
commercial, som·e housing, does it apply to 
that as well? 

ANDREW DANIELS: There's some language in the bill 
that talks about 80 percent of the developed 
footage being for residential, which means at 
least one fifth of the developed footage could 
be for retail. 

Certainly, one of the class~c models of 
development for affordable housing is units 
over retail. Recreating the sort of 
traditional downtown, slightly urban, but even 
in -- I'd say in terms of the town, their 
downtown is still following this pattern of 
development: Sidewalks, stoops, retail 
housing. 

REP. GENTILE: Okay. And lastly, just for the 
record if I can, Mr. Chair? 

I just want to make sure that it's perfectly 
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clear that this bill would not in any way 
compromise any kind of public safety. Is that 
correct? 

ANDREW DANIELS: There will still be guidelines. 
You still need to be able to finance these 
properties. There's a substantial amount of 
due diligence. There's proper engineering 
that needs to get done. 

But what it does do is break this current 
circle where, in order to apply for money to 
DECD, you have to be ready to proceed. But 
right now if you are in a 500 year floodplain 
you can't go directly to DEP to get the permit 
to address these issues.and therefore, in 
essence, the circle, as it currently exists, 
mea~s you're dead in the water. 

You can't genuinely apply in a competitive 
process where the select:i,.ng agency has to kind 
of already handicap the fact; would they 
support you in going to an application to DEP? 
It adds a subjective element that we're 
looking to allow to be resolved before you 
even get to that point. If you can deal with 
it at the local level, if a project can go 
straight to DEP, these issues can be resolve~. 
We're not looking to cut out the proper 
oversight. We're just --

REP. GENTILE: Thank you. I appreciate that. 

Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Thank you. 

Are there further questions? 

Senator Fasano . 
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SENATOR FASANO: Thank you. 

A que~tion I have is, why is there a prov1s1on 
that says, not greater than 90 percent of the 
previous existing -- is it coverage? 

ANDREW DANIELS: Yes. 

SENATOR FASANO: And why -- I'm just trying to 
think that if you had one development and you 
tore it down and then you went 90 percent of 
that, and then five years later, for whatever 
reason, you tore it down and, you know, we 
keep going less. Every time you redevelop an 
area I'm just concerned, why is it important 
to have that 90 percent of the existing 
coverage? Is there a purpose? 

ANDREW DANIELS: Well, I think that there's a 
balancing that's being offered here, Senator. 
The notion is you may have, let's say, an 
empty or abandoned or blighted commercial 
property or mill property. Odds are that if 
it had been serving.an industrial or 
commercial use, it's basically a building and 
lots of lots of paving. 

The notion is that -- and there are some 
economics involved -- that if you're going to 
take advantage of the door being op~ned in 
this bill, that at minimum you need to come 
back such that the coverage is reduced 
somehow. That you go through the expense of 
taking, from a design perspective, mitigating 
the problems created by all the paving in a 

. flood zone. -
The possibility could be that, if anything, 
that number could be higher, but at least 
there's a bite being taken back. That somehow 
out the other end the property is going to be 
better suited. It will have green space that, 
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for instance, absorbs flood and dissipates the 
flood or it will have, you know, some kind of 
design done to it that one way or another 
because right now the property could be 
serving no use but still exacerbate what 
happens in a 500 year flood, which by the way 
is a flood that -- isn't a flood that· happens 
every 500 years. It is a statistical model 
that is .02 percent of that kind of flood at 
any given year. But anyways. Sorry. 

SENATOR FASANO: So if -- to avoid the scenario 
where it's, you know, one year, then eight 
years later it's another 90 percent, would it 
be objectionable if it was 90 percent of 
these -- of the existing coverage, or -- I'm 
just making up numbers. Okay. 

ANDREW DANIELS: Yeah. 

SENATOR FASANO:. 90 percent of existing coverage 
are not less than 65 percent of the entire 
parcel or something. You see what I'm trying 
to say? 

So you get your green way, but every time you 
go to redevelop it you don't have to keep 
cutting back 90 percent because under a 
theoretical mathematical model you could --

ANDREW DANIELS:, Understood. What I'd like to 
actually bring up is that most affordable 
housing financing in this state, if you're 
using the tax credit program run by CHFA, it 
would be 40 years before you could redevelop 
the site given certain guarantees. 

And odds are you'd have -- most of these deals 
are structured. Many of them are done under 
99 year round leases . 
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SENATOR FASANO: So I don't have to worry about -
won't lose any sleep over it? 

ANDREW DANIELS: Well -- but at the same time I 
think you raise a valid point about this 
notion of, you know, shrinking it, but the 
investment that would go in, just from the 
financing viewpoint, you've got decades before 
that can be basical,ly paid off and 
redeveloped. _But your point is well taken. 

SENATOR FASANO: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
'· 

REP. SHARKEY: Thank you. 

Are there any other questions from membe~s of 
the committee? 

I just noticed from your testimony that to 
make a point you don't -- all you have to do 
is cite the names of the different projects 
that are subject to this restriction such as 
Marina Village, Mills Apartments and Riverside 
Apartments. I think it speaks for itself. 

So I appreciate your testimony. Thank you. 

ANDREW DANIELS : Thank you very much. 

REP. SHARKEY: Next is Rudy Mazuroski followed by 
Bill Ethier. 

I should just mention, as we're -- and this is 
no reflection on the previous speaker, but I 
neglected at the opening of the public hearing 
to just mention that we do have'a three-minute 
rule, generally. 

We don't have an awful lot folks on the public 
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Dear Honorable Members of the Planning and Developin~t Committee: 

' . 
I respectfully request that the Planning and Development Committee give a Joint 
Favorable t:eport to Senate Bill 302: AN ACT CONCERNING STATE FUNDING OF 
AFFORDABLE HOUSING LOCATED IN A FNE-HUND~D-YEAR FLOOD 
PLAIN. 

Senate Bil1302 would p~t the use of State funds for the purposes of redevelopment of 
existing affordable housing within a 500 year flood plain. This bill can potentially impact 

·any municipality in Connecticut, since Connecticut has an industrial history. . 

We are a colonial state and most of our cities and towns are built on waterways making 
this legislation particularly important. Municipalities that would benefit from this · 
legislation include but are not limited to: Ansonia, East Hartford, Glastonbury, Meriden 
and Stratford. · 

If you have any questions, or if you would like to discuss this reque~t please feel free to 
call me. 

R-;:7}{/jnJ;t~ ~ M. Gentile . 
State Representative, 104th District 
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Public Testimony on SB 302 

AN ACT CONCERNING STATE FUNDING OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING LOCATED IN 
A FIVE-HUNDRED-YEAR FLOOD PLAIN. 

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 

FRIDAY, MARCH 5, 2010 

Good Afternoon. 

My name is Andrew Daniels. I am an affordable housing development consultant with an interest in public 

policy. 

I am here today in support of SB 302. 

At the current time, a project, in this case a housing project is ineligible for any funding administered by a 

state agency unless that state agency requests and is granted a permit by Connecticut Department of 

Environmental Protection (DEP) pursuant to the Connecticut General Statutes codified at 25-68d. This 

includes even federal funding that is admini~tered by a state agency. Federal funding programs do not as a 

matter of statute, regulation or guida_I'!Ce generally prohibit funding within a 500 year flood plain. This 

a_dded requirement is unique to Connecticut. I have not been able to identify another state in wh!ch such a 

barrier to the use of federal funds is imposed. 

In the case of a competitive application or grant process for affordable housing, the impact of the current 

statutory framework means that a project in a 500 year flood plain cannot be considered for funding. Such 

project cannot be considered "ready to proceed" in advance of the PEP permit. 

Readiness to proceed is a critical evaluation factor in the Consolidated Application process designed by the 

Connecticut Housing Finance Authority (CHFA) and the Connecticut Department of Economic and 

Community Development (DECO) to access funding from the Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) 

Prog~am, the HOME Program, the CT Housing Tax Credit, the Next Steps Program and the CHFA ITA 

Mortgage Program et alia. In fact as part of the instructions in the first version of the Consolidated 

Application, DECO explicitly sta~ed that a~y project proposed within a 500 year flood plain would _not be 

considered for funding and required a legal opinion letter to that effect. The Consolidated Application is 

only in its second year of use and while it appears the explicit language has been removed, the issue 

remains and raises question as to how DECO will evaluate any application for a project within a 500 year 

flood plai~. Passage of SB_ 302 ·would make the issue of a level competitive footing for application within 

and without of a 500 year flood plain moot. 

It is important to note that CHFA, which is not a state agency within the meaning of CGS 25-68d, does not 

have this restriction .. This is a good thing. If the restriction did apply, the CHFA single family mortg;:~ge 

program would not be able to lend to income qualified purchasers purchasing property within a 500 Year 

Flood Plain. Imagine '!l'hat the impact would be if low interest home purchase loans were unavailabl.e . . 

98'&11 

within a 500 year flood plain or if each mortgage required a DEP permit. Why should this barrier apply to 

multifamily affordable housing finance? 
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SB 302 is a bill which can achieve two major ollject1ves: 

1) It removes a statutorv and regulatorv barrier t.o the preservation of existing affordable housing. 

There are a large number of existing affordable units that can be found within the current FEMA 

designations of 500 year flood plain areas. Most of these units are federally funded units. This 

should be no surprise as federal housing program have never found the issue of a 500 year flood 

plain to be an issue of sufficient risk to prevent development of affordable housing. 

2) It promotes the redevelopn:'ent of existing infrastructure both to increase the supply of 

affordable housing and to mitigate the negative impact that existing infrastructure has on a flood 

plain. Many of Connecticut's Cities and Towns were established along water:ways or in relation to .. 

water supplies. This should be no surprise given the colonial era history of Connecticut's pattern of 

developm~nt. 

The manner in which SB 302 achieves these goals is rather simple. 

• The Bill establishes that existing affordable housing that is not located in a 100 year .flood 

plain is eligible for funding. The definition of "existing affordable housing" are those units 

counted in the annual DECO census of units included on the DECO Housing Appeals List, 

that is those unit that count to meetiRg the 10% level which exempts a community from 

being subject to CGS 8-30g. 

• It encourages through the development of affordable multifamily the mitig~tion of existing 

physical infrastructure that exacerbates the issue of floo~ control. In short by providing an 

ability to get' direct approval from DEP of exceptions to CGS 25-68d it breaks the circle on 

needing to be ready to proceed to set a competitive funding award and needing to have 

been awarded state funding to have the funding agency· support to get the DEP permit, 

• It is only for affordable housing development' that meets income targeting and primary 

·residential uses that line up with th~ LIHTC Program and are consistent with .other state and 

federal funding mechanisms including other forms of state and federal tax credit. 

• Only when a project falls within the definitions applicable to adaptive re-use of existing 

infrastructure (e.g. rehab of a former commercial building along a river way into housing) 

or new construction· that replaces obsolete and abandoned infrastructure, can a project 

benefit from the changes promoted. in SB 302. 

• Nothing in SB 302 promotes or allows the development of affordable housing in otherwise 
. . 

pristine open space within a 500 year flood plain. 

• It put ~II cities and towns on a equal footing in terms of being able to access funding for 

affordable housing wJthin already deveioped 500 year flood plain, which in Connecticut 

often means real estate with some relationship to water. Passage of SB 302 can help 

municipalities unlock value.by permitting redevelopment in moribund commercial areas. 

• The type of redevelopment that SB 302 can foster would in many cases be based on smart 

growth ~nd sustainable development principles. Train lines in particular run along river 

~ays and many existing downtown whether city or town have a "mill river" that may have 

developable la.nd outside of a 100 year flood plain but not a 500 year flood plan that is 

within walking dist~nce to a train station or close to retreation. Uncapping this kind of 
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value improves the Grand list. Perhaps-in-significant-ways-for-small communities by 

helping to revive and repopulate central business districts or remov.e commercial blight 

through adaptive re-use or outright removal of deteriorat~d infrastructure. 

000264 

There is_another Bill SB 317 which has some parallel elements to SB.302. However, on a close -rev!ew,~ is narrower in its intent and narrower in its benefits. In short, SB 317 functions as a 

"grandfather" clause for properties that are now within a 500 year flood plain based on revisions to 

FEMA maps but were not at time of original construction located in a 500 year flood plain. SB 317 

would strand known affordable housing properties, mostly federally financed, in communities such 

as Stamford (along the Mill River Corridor), Bridgeport (Marina Village), Meriden (Mills Apartments 

and the neighborhoods surrounding the "Hub", Ansonia (Riverside Apartments), and Glastonbury. 

SB 302 addresses preservation and smart ·growth redevelopment opportunities for affordable 

housing while SB 317 provides a narrow "fix" that maintains the substantial barrier issues that CGS 

25-68d creates for a broader universe of impacted communities. 

There are several ways by which SB could be improved or enhanced. These items speak to 

clarifications or "issues around the edges" of the Bill: 

1) Add language that makes clear that the income targeting and portion of t~e project 

required being residential applies to the NEW PROJECT only. CGS 8-64a already speaks to a 

hearing process tor redevelopment programs for existing affordable housing that may 

result in few units than baseline. SB 302 is about a new project that may or may not be 

part of larger replacement housing program. It is.also about reduction of infrastructure 

within a 500 year flood plain achieved through redevelopment. 

·2) Consider an approach that can reduce the administrative burden on DEP by requiring DEP 

to issue design guidance or best practices information and letting the local municipal 

Commissions do the leg work on a site by site basis. There are already Inland or Coastal 

Waterway Co~!~ missions or their equivalent in r:nost Connecticut communities. Do not 

create an administrative pipeline for which tlie State is npt ready to staff and move 

requests on a fast track. 

I thank the Committee for the opportunity to speak today. I once again ask for passage of SB 302: . 
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Good-afternoon my. name is Neil Griffin and~ am the Vice President of Housing & Legislation 
for Conn-NAHR.O and the Ex~qve Director of the Glastonbury Housing Authority. Conn
NAHRO represents ovex: 112 Connecticut housing authorities and other non-profit and 
communitY development member agencies. Member agencies have the responsibility of 
.effectively managing or administering housing for 150,000 families/individuals and over 62,000 
housing units in Connecticut. 

Speaking on behalf of Conn-NAHR.O's Executive Board and member agencies I would like to· 
express support for: SB 302 

SB 302 An Act Concerning State FUnding Of Affordable Housing Located 
In A Five-Hundred-Year Flood Plain. 

· . Conn•NAHRO strongly supports the Committee's efforts to preserve Connecticut's low income 
housing that was developed within the 500 Year ·Flood Plain. The proposed exemption will 
allow existing low income and affordable properties not only to access State funds but federal 
funds administered by the State, thereby allowing the properties to fund the much needed capital 
improvements or the adaptive reuse of existing structures. 

We urge the Committee to explore removing the language found on lines 138 through 143 of the 
bill or adding the language that would allow for a Commissioner or local municipal authority 
having jurisdiction to sign off.. This section requires the commissioner to sign off on a series of 
conditions. In as much that all towns in Connecticut participate In the National Flood Insurance 
Program.(NFIP) and it is a responsibility of the local municipality as part of their participatiop. ~ 
the NFIP to issue or deny floodplain development or building permits and to inspect all 

· floodplain development to assure compliance with ordinances and regUlations. Local floodplain 
measures must meet or exceed the regulations set by the NFIP, or state standards if more 
restrictive.1 

The language included in the raised bill would require the commissioner to duplicate the efforts 
already undertaken by the local municipal zoning approval process. At a time DEP staff 
resources ate under great duress. achieving their numerous responsibilities and when the . 

· legislature is seeking more ways to reduce government spending and streamline processes, we 
believe the elimination oflines 138-143 would contribute to this goal with the desired floodplain 
impact review being per:fonned locally. 

1 
State of Connecticut DEP "NFIP Roles and Responsibilities" August 2009 


	PA10-139
	cgahse2010pt17
	cgasen2010pt10
	cgasen2010pt13
	cgahou2010pt1
	cgapla2010pt1



